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The	Carpathian	Conven.on	and	its	ac"vi"es	related	to	pastoralism	

The	 purposes	 of	 this	 brief	 are	 to	 describe	 the	 relevance	 of	 pastoralism	 to	 the	 objec4ves	 of	 the	 Carpathian	
Conven&on,	outline	the	various	pastoralism-related	ac)vi)es	in	the	Carpathian	region	supported	by	the	Conven)on,	
and	introduce	the	link	of	the	Conven-on	with	the	Interna-onal	Year	of	Rangelands	and	Pastoralists	(IYRP)	2026.	
	
Brief	background	on	the	Carpathian	Conven2on	

The	 Framework	 Conven/on	 on	 the	 Protec/on	 and	 Sustainable	 Development	 of	 the	 Carpathians	 (Carpathian	
Conven&on),	a	mul*na*onal	environmental	agreement,	unites	seven	countries	of	Central	and	Eastern	Europe	in	a	
unique	 partnership	 to	 protect	 the	 natural	 and	 cultural	 heritage	 of	 the	 area	 while	 promo5ng	 sustainable	
development	in	the	Carpathian	region.		

The	Carpathian	Conven+on	was	adopted	and	signed	by	all	seven	Carpathian	countries	–	Czech	Republic,	Hungary,	
Poland,	Romania,	Slovakia,	Serbia	and	Ukraine	–	at	the	2003	"Environment	for	Europe"	Fi5h	Ministerial	Conference	
in	 Kyiv,	 Ukraine.	 The	 Carpathian	 Conven.on	 entered	 into	 force	 in	 January	 2006.	 It	 is	 the	 only	 mul.-level	
governance	mechanism	covering	the	en/re	Carpathian	region	and	is	the	second	sub-regional	treaty-based	regime	
in	the	world	that	focuses	on	mountain	protec3on	and	sustainable	development,	following	the	Alpine	Conven5on.	
The	Carpathian	Conven.on’s	general	objec.ve	 is	 to	pursue	comprehensive	policy	and	coopera.on	 for	protec.ng	
and	 sustainably	 developing	 the	 Carpathians:	 improving	 quality	 of	 life,	 strengthening	 local	 economies	 and	
communi'es,	and	conserving	natural	values	and	cultural	heritage	(Carpathian	Conven'on,	Ar'cle	2).				

The	 Carpathian	 Conven.on	 provides	 a	 forum	 for	 stakeholders	 at	 all	 levels	 to	 dialogue;	 a	 framework	 for	
transna&onal	coopera&on	across	sectors;	and	a	pla-orm	for	developing	and	implemen4ng	transna4onal	strategies,	
policies	and	projects	for	the	protec1on	and	sustainable	development	of	the	Carpathian	region.	Its	thema)c	sectors	
are	outlined	 in	Ar-cles	3	to	13:	 including	but	not	 limited	to	spa'al	planning;	sustainable	agriculture	and	forestry;	
sustainable	transport	and	infrastructure;	sustainable	tourism;	cultural	heritage	and	tradi.onal	knowledge;	climate	
change;	and	awareness	raising,	educa.on	and	public	par.cipa.on.		

To	ensure	implementa'on	of	each	thema'c	area	of	coopera'on	(Ar'cles	3	to	13),	various	Carpathian	Conven'on	
bodies	were	created	to	guide	overall	 implementa4on	of	 the	Conven4on,	develop	tangible	ac4vi4es	and	projects,	
and	establish	strategic	partnerships.	As	subsidiary	bodies	to	the	Conven)on,	specialised	Working	Groups	focus	on	
specific	 thema,c	 topics	 to	 support	 implementa,on	 of	 key	 Conven,on	 provisions.	 The	Working	 Groups	 discuss	
issues	 that	need	 to	be	analysed	by	experts	before	 the	main	organs	will	decide	on	 them.	Current	Working	Group	
topics	 include	 biodiversity;	 spa3al	 development;	 sustainable	 agriculture	 and	 rural	 development;	 forest	
management;	tourism;	transport	and	infrastructure;	cultural	heritage;	and	climate	change.	

A	 current	 leading	 topic	 for	 the	 Working	 Group	 on	 Sustainable	 Agriculture	 and	 Rural	 Development	 (SARD)	 is	
Carpathian	pastoralism	(DECISION	COP7/12	paragraph	21).	Pastoralism,	a	tradi-onal	agricultural	prac-ce,	is	closely	
linked	 to	 several	 topics	 covered	 by	 the	 Carpathian	 Conven4on	 due	 to	 its	 ecological,	 social	 and	 economic	
contribu)ons	 to	 sustainable	 development.2	Thus,	 it	 is	 a	 relevant	 topic	 for	 the	 Conven4on’s	 subsidiary	 bodies	 to	
consider	as	a	priority	ac.vity	for	upholding	the	Carpathian	region’s	biodiversity	and	cultural	heritage.	
	
Pastoralism	and	its	relevance	in	Europe		

Pastoralism	 is	 heralded	 as	 an	 environmentally	 friendly	 prac-ce,	 as	 illustrated	 by	 the	 European	 Union’s	 (EU)	
recogni(on	 of	 its	 importance	 for	 safeguarding	 mountainous	 areas,	 which	 are	 regarded	 as	 'Europe's	 ecological	
backbone.’3	 While	 pastoralism	 has	 the	 poten/al	 for	 enhancing	 cri/cal	 ecosystem	 services	 such	 as	 carbon	
sequestra(on,	 biodiversity	 protec(on,	 and	 soil	 and	 water	 conserva(on,	 whether	 it	 realises	 favourable	
environmental	outcomes	depends	on	the	scale,	 intensity	and	distribu2on	of	pastoral	ac2vi2es	and	other	complex	
linkages.4	Nonetheless,	pastoralism	is	gaining	new	a&en'on	because	of	its	poten)al	to	produce	food	ethically	and	
provide	essen+al	ecosystem	services.		

Recognising	the	global	significance	of	pastoralism,	the	UN	designated	2026	as	the	Interna-onal	Year	of	Rangelands	
and	Pastoralists	(RES/76/253).	Building	upon	this	momentum,	the	Carpathian	Conven1on	signed	a	Memorandum	of	
Coopera'on	with	 the	Global	 Coali&on	 for	 the	 Interna'onal	 Year	 of	 Rangelands	 and	 Pastoralists	 (IYRP)	 2026,	 a	
coopera'on	of	pastoralist	organisa"ons	and	communi"es	and	support	organisa"ons,	to	achieve	the	objec&ves	and	
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goals	 of	 the	 IYRP	 and	 relevant	 objec.ves	 of	 the	 Carpathian	 Conven.on.	 This	 provides	 a	 strong	 basis	 for	 the	
Carpathian	 Conven-on	 Par-es,	 the	Working	 Group	 on	 SARD,	 and	 other	 stakeholders	 to	 support,	 promote	 and	
protect	tradi+onal	pastoral	prac+ces	in	the	Carpathians	by	spotligh,ng	the	challenges	and	necessi,es	of	Carpathian	
pastoralism	and	the	region’s	contribu4on	to	the	worldwide	pastoralism	context	(DECISION	COP7/12	paragraph	21).		
	
Pastoralism	in	the	Carpathians	and	Carpathian	Conven2on	

Pastoralism	 is	 an	 important	 component	 of	 the	 Carpathian	 region’s	 cultural	 heritage	 and	 cultural	 landscape	
management.	 Evidence	 of	 herding-related	 impacts	 upon	 the	 Carpathian	 landscape	 dates	 back	 to	 around	 5000–
2000	BC	in	some	areas.5	These	rangeland	management	techniques	not	only	have	the	poten*al	to	aid	in	conserving	
biodiversity	but	also	bolster	local	communi2es.	

For	many	Carpathian	areas,	pastoralism	is	a	way	of	life:	it	provides	economic	benefits	and	family	subsistence,	and	it	
con$nues	 longstanding	 family	 tradi$ons	 rooted	 in	 genera$ons	 of	 herders.	 The	 commercialisa"on	 of	 pastoralist-
derived	products	contributes	to	both	short	and	long	food	supply	chains.	For	some	herders	in	Romania,	for	example,	
dairy	 products	 are	 distributed	 in	 the	 local	 market,	 while	 sheep	 and	 meat	 products	 are	 distributed	 in	 the	
interna'onal	market.2	Addi$onally,	some	local	communi$es	hold	a	collec$ve	iden$ty	based	on	pastoral	tradi$ons	
and	 foster	 cultural	 events	 and	 fes$vals,	 handicra's,	 folk	music	 and	 other	 tradi&ons	 related	 to	 pastoralism.	 For	
many	communi*es,	these	cultural	events	are	tourist	a3rac*ons.	

The	 Carpathian	 Conven.on	 promotes	 pastoralism	 through	 its	 legisla/ve	 framework	 and	 projects	 that	 the	
Secretariat	 supports.	 Several	 Conven0on	 Ar0cles	 and	 the	 Protocol	 on	 Sustainable	 Agriculture	 and	 Rural	
Development	 (SARD	 Protocol)	 directly	 relate	 to	 pastoralism,	 manda9ng	 that	 Par9es	 protect	 and	 maintain	
tradi&onal	 land	 use	 prac)ces,	 tradi)onal	 knowledge,	 and	 other	 sustainable	 agroecological	 and	 land	 resource	
management	 prac+ces	 (see	 Box	 1).	 The	 Carpathian	 Conven1on	 Secretariat	 has	 supported	 several	 projects	 that	
sought	 to	 perpetuate	 and	 uphold	 pastoral	 tradi0ons	 and	 facilitate	 the	 exchange	 of	 good	 pastoralist	 prac'ces	
among	Carpathian	countries	(see	Box	2).	
	

Box	1:	Carpathian	Conven/on	Ar/cles	and	Protocol	that	directly	relate	to	pastoralism	

Ar#cles	
• Ar#cle	7:	Sustainable	Agriculture	and	Forestry	

Par$es	are	called	to	“maintain	the	management	of	land	tradi&onally	cul&vated	in	a	sustainable	manner.”	
Given	that	pastoral	prac0ces	have	woven	seamlessly	into	the	tapestry	of	sustainable	land	management	
over	centuries,	this	ar/cle	tacitly	champions	such	tradi/ons.	

• Ar#cle	11:	Cultural	Heritage	and	Tradi#onal	Knowledge	
This	ar(cle	aims	to	safeguard	tradi(onal	land	use	pa'erns.	By	acknowledging	and	valida6ng	tradi6onal	
land	uses,	including	grazing	routes	and	livestock	movement,	the	Conven6on	ensures	that	ensuing	
genera&ons	can	harness	ancestral	wisdom	and	perpetuate	environmentally	harmonious	prac3ces.	

Protocol	on	Sustainable	Agricultural	and	Rural	Development	(SARD)	
• Ar#cle	1,	subsec(ons	g	and	d	

Par$es	are	called	to	cooperate	on	(1)	preserving	and	promo.ng	tradi.onal	farming	prac.ces	and	related	
tradi&onal	knowledge	and	(2)	promo%ng	sustainable	and/or	extensive	agro-environmental	and	land	
resource	management	prac.ces	to	protect	biological	and	tradi.onal	cultural	landscape	diversity,	
including	natural	and	semi-natural	habitats	like	grasslands.	

• Ar#cle	9:	Protec)on	and	management	of	tradi)onal	cultural	landscapes	
Tradi&onal	cultural	landscapes	should	be	protected	and	managed,	especially	grasslands	and	related	
tradi&onal	ecological	knowledge.	Par0es	should	support	tradi0onal,	low-intensity	agricultural	prac/ces	
and	management	of	cultural	landscapes,	and	tradi3onal	ruminant	grazing.	

• Ar#cle	12:	Tradi&onal	knowledge	and	prac&ces	
Tradi&onal	farming	prac&ces,	small	agricultural	holdings,	cultural	landscapes,	and	tradi2onal	ecological	
and	agricultural	knowledge	should	be	preserved	and	promoted.	These	knowledges	and	prac8ces	
“represent	significant	economic	and	social	features	of	the	rural	cultural	patrimony	of	the	Carpathians.”	
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However,	 despite	 its	 historical	 and	 ongoing	 importance	 to	 the	 Carpathian	 region,	 pastoralism	 is	 threatened	 by	
climate	change	and	socioeconomic	challenges	in	rural	areas,	necessita(ng	a	be,er	understanding	of	these	linkages	
to	prevent	 loss	of	cultural	heritage	and	tradi0onal	knowledge,	urban	pressure	on	grazing	 land	and	unsustainable	
local	livelihoods.		

Many	 herders	 cite	 difficul+es	 in	 passing	 on	 tradi&onal	 knowledge	 and	 skills	 because	 of	 a	 lack	 of	 interest	 from	
outsiders	 and/or	 younger	 family	members	 in	 pastoral	 ac1vi1es.	Knowledge	 of	 tradi/onal	 land-use	management	
and	local	community	governance	is	jeopardised	by	this	lack	of	exchange.	The	rise	of	private	ownership	and	urban	
expansion	leads	to	more	land	fragmenta,on	and	built-up	areas,	and	thus	a	loss	of	grazing	land.		

Threats	to	pastoralism	are	intrinsically	linked	to	Carpathian	mountainous	areas,	including	climate	change	effects.	As	
grasslands	 face	 drought,	 erra1c	 weather,	 floods	 and	 more,	 the	 produc1vity	 of	 grasslands	 and	 pastoralism	 is	
compromised,	leading	to	exacerbated	rural	poverty	and	decreased	ecosystem	services.	
	

Box	2:	Pastoralist	projects	supported	by	the	Carpathian	Conven1on	

• Carpathians	Unite	–	mechanism	of	consulta)on	and	coopera)on	for	implementa)on	of	the	Carpathian	
Conven&on	
This	project	ran	from	2012	to	2015	in	Poland	and	aimed	to	protect	and	sustainably	use	biological	and	
landscape	diversity	in	the	Polish	Carpathians	by	suppor5ng	implementa5on	of	the	Carpathian	
Conven&on.	Included	in	the	project	ac&vi&es	were	developing	tradi&onal	sheep	grazing	and	shepherding	
in	the	Carpathians	through	trainings	and	sheep	run	events.	

• The	Carpathians	connect	-	Tradi&onal	shepherding	as	a	form	of	ac,ve	protec,on	of	endangered	species	
and	natural	habitats	in	the	Carpathians		
Implemented	by	GRID	Warsaw	in	2018	through	2021,	the	project	was	a	follow-up	to	the	previous	
Carpathians	Unite	project.	It	focused	on	maintaining	and	improving	semi-natural,	non-forest	ecosystems	
of	mountain	meadows	and	grasslands	in	the	Polish	Carpathians	through	tradi5onal	sheep	grazing	and	
other	tradi&onal	pastoralism	prac+ces.		

• Carpathian	Sheep	Transhumance	2013	
This	project	aimed	at	recrea0ng	the	historical	transhumance	of	the	Vlach	shepherds,	who	are	historically	
linked	to	the	se)lement	of	the	Carpathian	Mountains	and	the	development	of	a	common	pastoral	culture	
in	the	Carpathians.	This	encompassed	an	area	of	approximately	1400	km	through	Romania,	Ukraine,	
Poland,	Slovakia	and	the	Czech	Republic.	

• Carpathian	Route		
This	project	planned,	but	never	realised,	a	study	visit	and	workshop	in	Romania	about	revitalising	pastoral	
tradi&ons	and	Carpathian	shepherd	prac&ces	and	publishing	a	“Compendium	of	good	pastoral	prac&ces”	
that	sought	to	compile	good	prac%ces	and	lessons	related	to	tradi,onal	pastoral	economy,	pastoral	
tradi&ons	and	culture,	and	tradi&onal	local	pastoral	products.	

	
Collabora've	 transboundary	 policy	 is	 cri'cal	 for	 defining	 standards	 that	 protect	 both	 pastoralism	 and	
environmental	 resilience.	 The	 Carpathian	 Conven-on	 supports	 these	 efforts	 through	 regulatory	 instruments	 like	
the	 Carpathian	 Biodiversity	 Framework;	 partnerships	with	 Euromontana	 and	 the	 IYRP	2026;	 and	 suppor&ng	 the	
inscrip'on	of	Carpathian	pastoral-related	prac*ces	in	the	UNESCO	Intangible	Cultural	Heritage	List	of	Humanity.	

The	 Carpathian	 Conven.on	 acts	as	a	 regional	mechanism	 for	 enhancing	 the	 implementa1on	 of	 both	 global	 and	
European	environmental	policies,	including	the	Kunming-Montreal	Global	Biodiversity	Framework.	The	Carpathian	
Conven&on	translated	the	Global	Framework’s	goals	and	targets	into	tangible,	transforma&ve	ac&ons	relevant	for	
the	 region	 through	 the	Carpathian	Biodiversity	Framework,	which	was	adopted	 in	October	2023.	 Included	 in	 the	
Carpathian	Biodiversity	Framework	is	a	strategic	objec5ve	focused	on	sustainably	developing	the	agriculture	sector,	
including	 protec.ng	 tradi.onal	 knowledge	 and	 tradi(onally	 managed	 land.	 Towards	 this	 objec3ve,	 the	
Framework’s	Annex	includes	suggested	policy	measures	that	promote	suppor*ng	Carpathian	pastoral	prac%ces.	

The	Carpathian	Conven.on	partners	with	Euromontana	and	the	IYRP	2026	to	fulfil	its	pastoralism-related	objec,ves	
and	 needs.	 The	 Carpathian	 Conven.on	 established	 a	 formal	 partnership	 with	 Euromontana6	 in	 2023,	 a	 mul,-
sectoral	 associa+on	 that	 facilitates	 coopera+on	 and	 sustainable	 development	 of	 European	 mountain	 areas,	 to	
promote	sustainable	agriculture	and	rural	development	in	the	Carpathians.	Partnering	with	the	IYRP	20267	will	not	
only	help	raise	awareness	of	Carpathian	pastoralism	interna2onally,	but	poten2ally	help	mobilise	grassroots		
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pastoralist	 organisa"ons	 and	 communi"es	 and	 pastoralist	 support	 organisa.ons	 in	 the	 Carpathians	 for	 greater	
collabora'on.	

Inscribing	 Carpathian	prac%ces	 related	 to	 pastoralism	 in	UNESCO’s	Representa(ve	 List	 of	 the	 Intangible	 Cultural	
Heritage	of	Humanity	(UNESCO	ICH	list)	could	build	interna'onal	recogni'on	of	its	importance	and	bolster	support	
for	inves*ng	in	the	pastoral	sector	by:		

• Bringing	 na(onal	 and	 interna(onal	 visibility	 to	 and	 understanding	 of	 the	 Carpathian	 pastoralist	
communi'es,	 especially	 at	 the	 governmental	 level	 which	must	 take	 responsibility	 for	 and	 resource	 its	
safeguarding	plan;	

• Enhancing	 regional	 and	 global	 coopera'on	 on	 sustainable	 development	 in	 a	 rural	 context	 through	
increased	understanding	of	the	role	of	ICH	in	rural	and	sustainable	development;	

• Promo%ng	 dialogue	 among	 diverse	 communi%es	 regarding	 life	 in	 agro-silvo-pastoral	 systems,	 such	 as	
landscape,	cra,s,	food,	tradi1onal	assignment	of	grazing	areas,	history	and	culture.	

In	 2023,	 Romania	–	alongside	 nine	 other	 European	 na1ons	–	 successfully	 enlisted	 “Transhumance,	 the	 seasonal	
droving	of	livestock”	on	the	UNESCO	ICH	list.	With	the	support	of	the	Carpathian	Conven;on	Secretariat,	Romania	
is	suppor&ng	other	Carpathian	countries	in	enlis0ng	their	own	na0onal	transhumance	prac0ces	under	UNESCO	ICH.	
	
Conclusion	

Carpathian	 pastoralism	 must	 be	 safeguarded	 through	 increased	 exchange	 and	 communica6on,	 integra6on	 of	
pastoralists	 into	 decision-making	 systems,	 and	 coordinated	 agricultural	 legisla3on.	 This	 will	 help	 ensure	 the	
economic	stability	of	pastoralists,	maintenance	of	tradi3onal	knowledge	and	heritage	management	of	pastoralism,	
and	success	of	conserva)on	goals	in	the	Carpathian	region.	
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